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What can be said about the past twelve months as this challenging year draws to a close?  With the on-set of the pandemic and COVID-19, life changed.  ZOOM, internet, and outside activities replaced in-person meetings.  Kathy and I relocated in March to our home in Georgetown, Maine, to isolate, and we became more mindful of the natural world around us and found joy in solitude.  We recognize and appreciate the wonderful long-distance network of family and friends who enrich our ‘bubble’ from far away.  We have never felt closer to the many much-loved people in our lives with whom we can no longer be.  For many of us, it has been a year of frustration and hope as we wait for a safer, healthier, kinder, and more caring country and world.  I wish everyone health and happiness and a better world as we move forward into 2021.

Jim Burk reported on the Paul Garrity Memorial Senior Sensitive Golf Experience held this fall.  The Spring version hosted by Barry Kane was cancelled due to the virus; Jim’s comments summarize the Fall Outing usually hosted by Stu White and Jim.  “The Western Carolina Paul Garrity Memorial Senior Sensitive Golf Outing normally held in the fall was somewhat, but not entirely, affected by the recent virus outbreak.  Deferring to caution given the escalated ages of some of the participants, it was decided to play the tournament virtually.  A double elimination head-to-head play, using course and tee-adjusted handicaps, began in mid-September.  Ranked by current handicap indexes, brackets were established.  Participants included John Miner, Fred Schmitt, Charlie Huber, Stu White, Tim Josiah, Barry Kane, Ron Hindman and Jim Burk.  They each played their rounds at their own golf clubs and submitted their results to the Secret Committee overseeing the event.  The Secret Committee, in turn, calculated appropriate handicaps for each player in each round.  It was a virtual dog-eat-virtual-dog tourney.  As expected, John and Fred fought to the finals in the winner’s bracket with Fred eking out a close victory.  Jim came up from the loser’s bracket to challenge the yet-undefeated Fred.  He was promptly squashed like a bug as Fred went on to claim virtually all of the virtual winners share, virtually.”  
Fred provided a photo taken in January when asked about his virtual victory.  “Pretty much winter golf except I do not normally use a red ball or a driver out of the rough. Note the Coast Guard logo on the watch cap.  I wish I could regale classmates with exciting news about our various activities over the last few months, but Jessie and I are extremely grateful that our family is healthy and well, and in the case of our children, fully employed.  Our thoughts are with those who are not so fortunate.  Our main sanity measures these days are hiking the many trails in the North Carolina mountains near our home with occasional snow highlighting the beauty of the mountains.  I have been able to play golf a few times a week albeit on dormant grass and frozen greens.  It is too bad the Academy could not host in-person class reunions in 2020; it makes me appreciate our outstanding 50th that much more. We're certainly looking forward to a much better 2021 and wish everyone the same.”
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69: Fred Schmitt warming up for The Western Carolina Paul Garrity Memorial Senior Sensitive Golf Outing
Fred Wilder sent Christmas and New Year greetings from sunny Florida.  “We are having a wonderful Christmas as we celebrate with our 17 children and grandchildren at our beach house in St. Teresa, Florida.  We just added a new grandson, Chase, which gives us 9 grandchildren to keep us busy!  Please give our love and best wishes to all.”
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69: Fred & Terry Wilder family photo on the beach at St. Teresa, Florida
Don and Judy Debok checked in from Huntington Beach, California.  “We celebrated our grandson Roman’s 16th birthday in October when we were still in the phase where we could eat out of doors at a restaurant.  Roman is taller than I am and is really into music; he sings and plays the piano.  He elected to take his sophomore year as a distance learner and seems to be enjoying it.  Judy and I are pretty much hunkered down, but I do play golf at the Navy Golf Course twice a week with Bob Dodge (‘73), Dick Jarombek (‘64) and Dick Clark (‘68) whenever Dick Clark is in residence at his California home.  My consulting work is winding down slowly but gives me something to do in the evening.”
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69: Don & Judy Debok with grandson Roman
Rod Schultz sent holiday greetings and commented: “We're stuck in Hawaii again this year.  Bummer.”

Dick Burke had to switch from playing racquetball (indoor courts) to playing pickleball (outdoor courts).  “Given all the COVID limitations and stock market machinations, I spent a lot of time managing my IRA portfolio and time on Zoom teaching one of my granddaughters the basics of how to program in JavaScript, html, and Python.  Bekki and I hosted two of our granddaughters at our home every school day doing distance learning so their mom could go to work, and Bekki taught ‘Arts’ and ‘Crafts’ to the girls. I took one of our other granddaughters to pre-school three days a week so her mom could stay at home for distance learning for our grandson.  Excitement was limited to watching contractors replacing fences and the main water line from the street to our house.  Travel this year was limited to trips to our local Walmart.  Our family has been COVID free and we look forward to vaccinations and having a different kind of year in 2021.”
Stu White was enrolled in January in a blind two-shot Novavax coronavirus vaccine trial through Wake Research in Raleigh.  Stu will update us as he goes through the process, which includes two years of observations following the vaccinations.
Drew Gerfin reported a wonderful Christmas in New Orleans surrounded by his family.  The celebration photo shows (starting bottom center, going clockwise) Drew’s granddaughter Maisie; Drew’s girlfriend Kathy; Drew; Drew’s son-in-law and Leslie’s husband Arouna, a 1st grade teacher; Drew’s youngest daughter and Maisie’s mother Leslie, a 4th grade teacher; and oldest daughter Ashley, an assistant high school principal.  “It was great having us all together during these trying times.”
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69: Drew Gerfin & Family at Christmas


Bob and Susie Pokress have been staying close to home in the Boston area during the time of COVID.  Bob provided some exciting news from the Pokress Clan.  “In late August, while on vacation on Cape Cod with our son Matt and daughter Becca’s families with us, grandson Nate (Matt’s second child) got a call from the Coast Guard Academy crew coach informing Nate that he was being given an appointment to the Academy as a member of the class entering the following June.  Nate was ecstatic, as was everyone else since he has long expressed an interest in the Academy and Coast Guard Aviation.  Nate’s interest in Coast Guard Aviation has a BIG class connection, and it is not me.  When he was eight, Nate and I toured the USS Intrepid museum in New York City, which had a Coast Guard HH-52A on display on its flight deck.  I took a photo of Nate in front of the aircraft, which is when Nate first said he wanted to fly for the Coast Guard.  The class connection is that when I showed Paul Garrity sometime later the photo of Nate standing in front of that HH-52 with its tail number visible, Paul told me that he had flown that helicopter as a lieutenant.  Paul subsequently gave Nate a personal tour of Air Station Cape Cod where Nate observed a crew carry out a Search and Rescue mission.  When Bob Gravino learned that Nate was interested in Coast Guard Aviation, he shared issues of the Pterogram (the publication of the Coast Guard Aviation Association and The Ancient Order of the Pterodactyl) and other aviation articles with Nate.  Paul and Bob sealed the deal for Nate on what he wants to do when he graduates from high school this coming June!”
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69: Bob Pokress & grandson Matt

Bruce and Gail Griffiths continue to ‘batten down the hatches’ in Southern California as the pandemic swirls around them.  “One advantage of being a septuagenarian will be an earlier dose of the vaccine.  I cannot wait for this COVID virus to be over.  During a routine medical examination, it was determined that one of my original parts needed replacement, so I recently turned bionic with a titanium and plastic starboard hip.”


Correction to the 2020 Alumni Association Membership Directory: Change Mark Revett’s e-mail address to mrevett@earthlink.net.  The e-mail address listed in the Directory (markrevett@comcast.net) is incorrect.


I was diagnosed with a staph infection in mid-October and remained hospitalized in Boston for four weeks.  After my release from the hospital, Kathy and I remained at our home in Ipswich through the new year while I recovered, with continued monitoring by my doctors.  By mid-January, I was back to good health and we returned to Georgetown, Maine to isolate.  
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69: Bob & Kathy Gravino
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